AGENDA

TOWN BOARD WORK SESSION


Meeting date: Thursday, September 12, 2013
Town House, 179 Westchester Avenue

Meeting Time:  5:30 PM




Pound Ridge, New York10576

PRESENT:  Supervisor:

Gary David Warshauer


        Deputy Supervisor:       Jonathan Powers


        Councilmembers:
Richard Lyman






Peter Falco






Alison Boak






Daniel Paschkes
· Minutes: Acknowledge/accept minutes of the Town Board Work Session and Regular Town Board meetings held on Thursday, August 1, 2013 and Special Town Board meeting held on Saturday, August 10, 2013
Board Action:  Motion by Councilman Lyman seconded by Councilman Falco, all voting aye to accept the minutes of the Town Board Work Session and regular Town Board meeting held on August 1, 2013 and Special Town Board meeting held on Saturday, August 10, 2013.
Discuss Agenda for the September 12, 2013 Town Board Meeting, which tentatively includes the following items:
· Consider changing to New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal
Michael Spain and Brian Miles of the Spain Agency gave a proposal for consideration for the Town’s Insurance going forward.  It would be with NYMIR which is an assessable reciprocal having the members be responsible to only each other.  NYMIR protects its members by purchasing reinsurance to protect the members from catastrophic losses.  The following surrounding Towns are insured with NYMIR: North Salem, Lewisboro, North Castle, Bedford and Mt. Kisco.  Our Town Insurance Consultant, Harvey Dann, gave the Town Board his input and comparison of the New York Municipal Insurance Reciprocal and our current insurance carrier.  The annual costs are: $103,686 for NYMIR and $118,375 for Selective and the coverage is similar as follows:   




NYMIR

SELECTIVE
Umbrella Limits

$15mil/$25mil

$15mil/$30mil

Cyber Identity Theft

  includes

 not included (available at add’l cost)
Public Official Liability


Defense for claims

$25,000

$100,000

Limited Civil Defense

   ??


$10,000
Fireworks


included

included

Both companies have an excellent A rating.  There is a material difference between conventional insurance programs and reciprocal arrangements.  Harvey Dann explained that there are some risks going with NYMIR and if we cancelled the Selective program today, there would be a $12,311 cancellation penalty.  We may have to buy a “tail” endorsement of the Public Officials 
Liability in the amount of $10,453.  Public Officials Liability for both carriers is written on a “claims made” basis, meaning whatever company is insuring you when the claim happened is the insurance company responsible to respond to the claim even if it occurred a year or two prior.  When you switch insurance carriers, the Town warrants that they are unaware of prior claims.  If they are aware of a claim, you must declare it on the application. Brian Miles, Vice President of Spain Agency, explained that NYMIR never had a client have to purchase a “tail” policy when they switched to NYMIR.  Harvey Dann made a point to explain that there was an incident in a municipality where the Town did not disclose a prior claim to the insurance company and then when it was put in as a claim, the insurance company denied the claim.  He is concerned about the risk the Town would take switching.  Michael Spain, President of Spain Agency, said that NYMIR’s experience has been positive and hasn’t seen any of these issues.  NYMIR hasn’t taken a position of not covering the claim.  Harvey Dann will not be comfortable unless NYMIR’s underwriting department gave us a waiver on the “tail” policy in writing.  As our advisor, that is the only way he will feel comfortable going forward with the switch.  He also worries about the possibility of multiple claims using up all the aggregates.  They are on the hook for anything else after that.  The other danger is having the reinsurance going bad on them and not being able to collect the reinsurance because of financial difficulty.  The primary carrier would then have to pay the claim.  Mr. Spain assured the Town Board that NYMIR is financially sound and accomplishes what they set out to accomplish.  
Councilman Falco asked if the deductible amounts are equal and they are.  He also wanted to know if the lower premium with NYMIR is because they aren’t paying the public shareholders or more that selectively they aren’t paying the clients.  Mr. Spain replied that NYMIR does fight claims and spends money on defense so that they spend less on indemnity. The Town Board asked if they follow a fiscal year or calendar year.  Mr. Spain said it varies for each member.  They can try to have the year fall where it works best for our Town. After much discussion, the Town Board would like to call a few of the current members of NYMIR to do their due diligence and get their feedback.  These are two different programs and the Board needs to truly understand the difference. This will be put on the next Work Session agenda on October 3, 2013 at 5:30 p.m.








· Proposed zoning amendments to Section 113-57 of the Town Code
David Stolman, F.P. Clark Associates Planning Consultant, went over the latest draft of amendments to the local law pertaining to the inclusion of Multi-family housing.  There were very few changes. He showed the latest development potential chart for multi-family housing throughout the Town of Pound Ridge.  On the accompanying map, the parcels in green are established parks and open space and the potential private ownership parcels for development are in yellow.  A total number of potential additional housing units is 1,230; extracting water supply lands of 314; totally 916 potential additional housing units.  
Councilman Paschkes said that it would be better to eliminate the “floating zone” and the “scatter shot” nature of where things may fall and draw a fixed zone and know the parameter of where the multi-family housing will be.  With the “floating zone”, any time a developer wants to develop a multi-family project, they would have to come before the Planning Board to be discussed and approved.  Mr. Stolman said that generally in planning circles, multi-family development is most suited for parcels that have certain characteristics.  We can lay out those 
characteristics.  There are a variety of things we can do.  One is to have eligibility criteria besides just minimal lot size.  Currently, the eligibility criteria are 20 acres in the R1-A and R2-A districts and 30 acres in the R3-A district.  There are many options available to the Town. We could have criteria like how environmentally sensitive the property is; whether it has frontage on a State or County road; whether it has proximity to the business district or any other utility services.  We can also lower the density in the district or instead of lowering the density in the district, it might be better to have specific eligibility criteria.  We could use eligibility criteria which are standard for siting multi-family development.  Mr. Stolman made a distinction between the “floating zone” where a legislative body from time to time puts that zone on different properties by legislative act as opposed to a special permit. A special permit is granted by the legislative body.  It is different than passing a local law to apply zoning for a particular piece of property.  The legislative body has the authority for granting a special permit rather than the Planning Board which is an administrative body. 
Supervisor Warshauer said that currently there is a special permit provision in our ordinance that restricts multi-family development in accordance with senior housing.  The change that we are proposing is to lift that restriction.  Supervisor Warshauer said that the criteria that the special permit sets up is that any site on which this special permit is applied, they would have to demonstrate that they are mitigating the impacts of that development on that site to the surrounding properties.  Another thing is that it does not apply the specific infrastructure issues to each of those parcels.  You have some generic wetland issues and on a particular site, you might have specific wetland issues; 150 foot setbacks and buffers.  Those things get factored in and they are significant.  You also have to locate septic and wells.  
David Stolman, FP Clark Associates, will apply the suggestions made tonight and we can review the updated draft at our next Work Session on October 3, 2013.

Another change was made in the Parking Section in section M. “There shall be provided a minimum of not less than 2.0 parking spaces for each dwelling unit, plus for each dwelling unit having bedrooms in excess of two there shall be an additional 0.5 parking space for each bedroom, plus 0.5 outdoor, unreserved parking spaces available for visitor use for each dwelling unit.”
On page 6, paragraph (2) is changed to read “Notwithstanding Subsection (1) above, where the Town Board determines that less than the required number of parking spaces will satisfy the intent of this §113-57, the Board may waive the initial improvement of up to 15% of the parking spaces required pursuant to Subsection (1).  In all cases it shall be expressly demonstrated on the site plan that sufficient space remains for the provision of the total amount of off-street parking required and the site plan shall bear such designation.  All such undeveloped parking space shall be used and maintained as additional landscaped grounds until required for parking.  Written guaranties, satisfactory to the To0wn Attorney, shall be submitted by the applicant for the potential eventual improvement of any such spaces which may have been waived, and these spaces must be constructed by the property owner within six months of the date of written notice to the property owner by the Town Board that such spaces have been determined as necessary and must be constructed.  The applicant may alternatively apply to the Town Board for approval to construct said waived spaces.
Councilman Paschkes had an issue that he raised whether or not there should be some sort of performance guarantee for five or ten years.   Counsel Sullivan said that the requirement of a performance guarantee should not be written into proposed Section 113-57M(2), but rather the section should provide the Planning Board with the authority to, on a case by case basis, require a specific mechanism to guarantee that the waived parking spaces, if required by the Town, will be built.

Councilman Lyman brought up section N. on page 6 and feels it should be tweaked to include the language to cover decentralized waste water treatment systems.  It was suggested to say “All multi-family dwelling units shall be serviced by common sewerage and water supply facilities.”
The next change is on page 7, Section Q. “The Town Board, in its sole discretion, may modify the width of the landscaped buffer requirements of §113-57G herein up to a maximum of 50%, upon demonstration by the special permit application that:”

Item R. on page 8 is new reading: “The Planning Board shall render a specific advisory opinion to the Town Board on all waiver and modification requests made by an applicant in accordance with §§113-57M(2) and 113-57Q herein.
· Proposed Amendments to Chapter 54A-1 of the Town Code for Filming Permits and the Filming Permit Application
Councilman Paschkes worked on amending the existing filming application and ordinance.  He added Sec. 54-A-4. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provision of this chapter shall not apply to or be construed to affect:
a) Filming or photography by news media; or

b) Filming or photography which meets all of the following conditions:

1. Five or less individuals constitute the entire cast and crew;

2. Does not impair the quiet enjoyment of surrounding properties;

3. Requires no parking variances;

4. Does not involve the use of any pyrotechnic device; and 

5. Does not interfere with the public’s use of Town property.

Questions came up as to who monitors or oversees that the shoot won’t impair the quiet enjoyment of surrounding properties.  Each applicant, whether or not they need a permit, must give the scope of the project to the Town Clerk and Chief of Police to determine if they follow the exemption conditions.  If they need a permit, then the Town Clerk and Chief of Police will determine if they can be granted permission to do the photo shoot without going before the Town Board, providing they supply the necessary insurance certificates and notification to the surrounding neighbors.  

Andrea Raisfeld, location manager, and Lori Sandler, homeowner, attended the meeting and gave their suggestions to help make the process go more smoothly and quickly.  Ms. Raisfeld suggested doing a lot of the process by e-mail and possibly creating a generic form for the neighbors to read and sign off on.  Mrs. Sandler suggested filing the neighbors consent forms in the Town Clerk’s office so as to not require the written permission for each and every shoot.  She will continue to alert the neighbors of a shoot, but does not see why we would need them to write to the Town Board each and every time.  The Town Board agreed.  Ms. Raisfeld suggesting lowering the permit fees and making the fines higher.  Councilman Paschkes said that he wants to break out the fee for photo shoot and filming shoot.  He thought we could leave the current fees for filming but reduce the photo shoot fees to $500.00 for the first day versus $750 for the first day and $250 per each day thereafter versus $500 per each day thereafter.  We will also consider reducing the application fee from $150 for filming to $75 for photo shoots. Councilman Paschkes will add to the paragraph in the ordinance that references making noise, and light disturbance. This will be considered.  Councilman Paschkes will amend the ordinance further and this will be discussed again at the Work Session on October 3, 2013.  
· Use of Conant Hall
Councilwoman Boak was asked to come up with a plan to review the policy and procedures at Conant Hall and address some of the issues that have been percolating over the past couple of years. She came up with a plan that includes a strategy which includes collecting a lot of data and interviews with key members of the staff.  She put together a questionnaire/survey seeking information in writing from the Pound Ridge Theatre Company and a survey utilizing Survey Monkey to be sent to residents via e-mail and put on the Town’s website.  She will have it ready next month.
· Ambler Way – road/bridge closure
Supervisor Warshauer mentioned that Ambler Way has been closed because the bridge is in questionable safe condition.  We need an engineer to evaluate the integrity of that bridge.  The surrounding neighbors are concerned and would like to see it reopened even if it is just in the pedestrian capacity.  Vinnie Duffield, Highway Superintendent, will contact the State to try to give us some help with this issue.  

Mr. Duffield also discussed building an enclosed building to house the dumpsters behind Blind Charlie’s.  He received three proposals for a 12’ x 26’ garage type building with 10’ x 10’ garage doors.  Two companies gave a proposal for $12,000 complete and a third proposal was from Barn Raiser for $10,000 not including the garage doors.  The Town uses a garage door vendor who can supply the door for about $3,000.  Even though it ends up being more expensive, Mr. Duffield recommends using Barn Raiser because they understand our zoning codes where the other two companies didn’t quite understand the zoning codes.  Supervisor Warshauer suggested bringing this to the Parking District representatives and Business District Advisory Committee at their next meeting and getting their opinions of this building.  
There being no further business to come before the Town Board, the meeting adjourned at 8:00 p.m.

